COUNCIL on FOREIGN RELATIONS



DISCUSSION PAPER

A New Deal for the Twenty-First Century

Edward Alden Robert E. Litan

May 2017

The Renewing America initiative is supported in part by a generous grant from the Bernard and Irene Schwartz Foundation.

The Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) is an independent, nonpartisan membership organization, think tank, and publisher dedicated to being a resource for its members, government officials, business executives, journalists, educators and students, civic and religious leaders, and other interested citizens in order to help them better understand the world and the foreign policy choices facing the United States and other countries. Founded in 1921, CFR carries out its mission by maintaining a diverse membership, with special programs to promote interest and develop expertise in the next generation of foreign policy leaders; convening meetings at its headquarters in New York and in Washington, DC, and other cities where senior government officials, members of Congress, global leaders, and prominent thinkers come together with CFR members to discuss and debate major international issues; supporting a Studies Program that fosters independent research, enabling CFR scholars to produce articles, reports, and books and hold roundtables that analyze foreign policy issues and make concrete policy recommendations; publishing *Foreign Affairs*, the preeminent journal on international affairs and U.S. foreign policy; sponsoring Independent Task Forces that produce reports with both findings and policy prescriptions on the most important foreign policy topics; and providing up-to-date information and analysis about world events and American foreign policy on its website, CFR.org.

The Council on Foreign Relations takes no institutional positions on policy issues and has no affiliation with the U.S. government. All views expressed in its publications and on its website are the sole responsibility of the author or authors.

The ability of the United States to influence world events rests on a robust, competitive economy. CFR's Renewing America initiative sponsors meetings, research, analysis, recommendations, and outreach on how best to revitalize the country's economic strength and build the foundations for future prosperity and influence. As part of the Renewing America initiative, the Renewing America publication series generates innovative policy recommendations on revitalizing the U.S. economy and replenishing the sources of American power abroad. Policy recommendations and research papers in this series focus on six broadly defined issue areas: infrastructure; education and human capital development; debt and deficits; corporate regulation and taxation; innovation; and international trade and investment. The Renewing America initiative is supported in part by a generous grant from the Bernard and Irene Schwartz Foundation.

For further information about CFR or this paper, please write to the Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065, or call Communications at 212.434.9888. Visit CFR's website, www.cfr.org.

Copyright © 2017 by the Council on Foreign Relations® Inc. All rights reserved.

This paper may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form beyond the reproduction permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law Act (17 U.S.C. Sections 107 and 108) and excerpts by reviewers for the public press, without express written permission from the Council on Foreign Relations.

Introduction

The challenge of how to help those left behind by rapid economic change—whether caused by technology or global competition—has moved to the center of the U.S. national debate in a way it has not been since the 1930s. Trade competition, especially from China, has been a significant factor in declining U.S. manufacturing employment over the past decade. Trade also became a major issue in the 2016 presidential campaign, despite the larger role played by automation and technological change in displacing manufacturing workers for decades. This process will only continue in coming years, with advances in robotics, artificial intelligence, and software that will eliminate many jobs while creating others, regardless of what policies the federal government may adopt toward trade and outsourcing.

Much attention has been paid to the displacement of relatively low-skilled service jobs, as autonomous vehicles replace truck and taxi drivers, online retail replaces physical stores, and self-checkout machines continue to replace cashiers. But advances in technology will leave few segments of the labor market untouched: new computer programs are already replacing some forms of entry-level legal work and investment planning, while machines with rudimentary artificial intelligence capabilities are already writing basic news stories.²

The central economic policy challenge faced by the United States—and by other advanced economies—is how to prepare its workforce to manage this rapid pace of change. It is far from obvious that there will be a shortage of work—indeed as the population ages, some countries in Europe are already struggling to fill available jobs.³ The problem will instead be to ensure that the workforce is trained to fill the new sorts of jobs that will become available, and that the labor market and public policy are working together to create rising living standards for most.

Young people starting careers should be equipped with the education and skills needed to adapt to multiple job and even career changes over the course of their lives. Older displaced workers will need help to find new jobs, and often alternative careers, that can put them back on a path of rising incomes. Faster economic growth would help, but it will not solve this problem on its own. Indeed, the displacement challenge could be even bigger in a rapidly growing economy, because faster growth in the future will be driven primarily by technological change, which is the main culprit for worker dislocation. Rather, meeting the adjustment challenge will require bipartisan cooperation and the adoption of a Twenty-First Century New Deal for American workers.

This Twenty-First Century New Deal would be premised on a simple principle: the government's job is not to give you a job or even to retrain you for one, but to help finance your retraining and the job counseling that often goes along with it, to remove impediments in the economy that discourage companies from creating better-paying jobs, and to assist those who are forced to take significant wage reductions in moving from one job to another. Americans, in turn, should be willing to take advantage of these opportunities to help themselves, while benefiting from "comprehensive livelihood insurance" that enables them to acquire the tools necessary to navigate a rapidly changing economy. These propositions should make sense both to Republicans, who stress personal responsibility and hard work, and to Democrats, who believe as well that government has an important safety-net role to play for people who need help.

The United States also needs new approaches to better prepare young people for the challenges of this new economy, as well as to lay the foundation for a more cohesive, less fragmented body politic in the future. These goals could be accomplished in part through an expanded, voluntary post-high school program of military or civilian service to help put young people on a path to better life outcomes, while also broadening the horizons and experiences of their more advantaged peers. Such a program would help give more Americans the tools to be economically successful in a rapidly changing economy. Also, by bringing young people together with others from different socioeconomic backgrounds, a national service program could help bridge social and economic divides and foster more constructive, civil discourse in the future. Much like the last time that economic nationalism reared its head in the 1920s and 1930s, with damaging consequences that worsened the lives of most Americans, what is needed now is a new set of policies that lift Americans and help bring them together, without harming the United States' economic relations with the world.

But for either or both parties to embrace this twenty-first-century deal, they need to shed some of their old shibboleths. For Democrats, that means abandoning the idea that corporate America is the problem rather than part of the solution, and focusing more on creating greater opportunities for Americans to find well-paying work. For Republicans, it means casting aside the Horatio Alger fantasy that anyone willing to work hard and sacrifice can get ahead in the economy without any assistance. Too many good people are failing because of the obstacles thrown in their way, and they need a helping hand to surmount them. The Twenty-First Century New Deal offers an approach that would improve the lives of many Americans, and break out of the stale divisions that have blocked creative solutions to the challenges of a fast-changing economy.

Are Good Jobs Disappearing?

The U.S. economy has created more than fifteen million jobs since the end of the recession in 2010, the longest period of sustained job growth on record. That is the good news. The bad news is that far too many of the newly created jobs are poorly paid ones that barely provide enough to help even a two-income family keep its head above water. The median wage grew steadily from the late 1970s to 2000, and was especially strong in the last half of the 1990s. Since 2000, however, median earnings have been stagnant. New research by a team led by economist Raj Chetty of Stanford University has shown that the prospects for economic advancement have stalled for many Americans. In 1970, more than 90 percent of 30-year-olds earned more than their parents had at the same age; today that number is just 51 percent. Political economist Nicholas Eberstadt has similarly argued that the "great American escalator" broke down roughly at the turn of the millennium, leaving more and more Americans flailing economically and socially. The continued fall in life expectancies for white men and women is the most striking evidence—especially the rise of so-called deaths of despair from alcohol, drug overdoses, and suicides among the middle-aged, and the rise in deaths from chronic conditions like diabetes and heart disease.

While these growing problems cannot all be blamed on falling economic opportunities, there is no question that they are a big piece of the puzzle. Many of the sectors in which job creation has been strongest—including retail sales, food services, and home health care—pay their employees near minimum-wage levels. Nearly half of all the jobs created coming out of the recession have these low wages. Growth has also been quite strong in high-wage jobs, especially in computer and information technologies, but the education and skills required to obtain these positions have been beyond the reach of too many Americans. Middle-wage jobs, in contrast, have seen the weakest growth.

The U.S. economy is creating few of the jobs that once sustained a broad and vibrant middle class. Globalization and the erosion of unions have each played a significant part in this trend, and they reinforced each other. In their efforts to compete with lower-cost imports, many American manufacturers sent plants offshore in search of lower-cost labor, eliminating jobs in the United States that had paid middle-class wages to workers with a high school education or less. Companies also used the threat of relocating—to the non-union south, Mexico, or China—to weaken unions and force down wages at home.

But the overwhelming evidence points to the dominant role played by continuing technological advances that disproportionately benefit only some workers, particularly those with information technology and communications skills, while reducing the demand for many lower-skilled workers, especially manual laborers. Economists have called this phenomenon skill-biased technological change, in which new technologies increase the value of those who are skilled in using them, while more routine work becomes obsolete or more poorly paid.

The manufacturing sector has been hardest hit over the past several decades, as lower-cost imports squeezed out many American firms, and those that survived invested in labor-saving technology to remain competitive. Nearly six million manufacturing jobs disappeared during the 2000s, and fewer than one million have been added since the end of the Great Recession. Millions of other jobs requiring

routine skills—retail sales clerks, fast food workers, customer service representatives, bookkeepers, truck drivers—will be increasingly automated in coming years.

Despite these enormous pressures on the labor market, however, the United States has continued to create millions of new jobs, showing far more dynamism than Europe or Japan. America's main economic problem is not a job shortage but an income shortfall. This is due to two factors. The first is slow growth. It is only in the past two years that median wages have begun to rise in any meaningful way, despite the economy being in its longest continuous period of job growth on record. But broad economic growth has still been too slow to drive strong wage growth. The long-term outlooks by the Congressional Budget Office and most economists suggest that potential gross domestic product (GDP) growth is unlikely to exceed 2 percent in the coming years. Few economists believe this outlook is likely to change even with the promised reforms in tax policy and infrastructure spending by the Donald J. Trump administration, and it could worsen if Trump adopts protectionist trade policies that insulate U.S. firms from the productivity-enhancing pressures of foreign competition. The second factor is that too many jobs that employers demand are low skilled, and in the absence of stronger overall economic growth, the wages for those jobs are unlikely to rise significantly.

No politician can deliver on a promise to return to the rapid growth of middle-income jobs of the type that characterized the U.S. economy in the 1950s and 1960s. The future pattern of job distribution will be determined overwhelmingly by the deployment of technology and the behavior of companies, and not by government. Equipping more workers with necessary skills to fill middle-paying jobs will encourage some employers to find ways to make use of them. But more men, in particular, will have to be willing to take technical or helping jobs in the health care sector, where middle-class jobs are likely to continue to be plentiful. Men and women will also need to be more willing to move to where jobs are being created, reversing a decades-long decline in workers' geographic mobility.¹¹

Addressing these challenges will require some combination of stronger job creation in the higher-wage portions of the economy, and training and education for Americans to fill those positions. It will also require public policies that improve the take-home earnings of lower-skilled workers through tax policies (such as an expansion of the Earned Income Tax Credit), direct wage subsidies, or reasonable minimum wage increases. The goal should be to expand work opportunities, not just to fill income shortfalls. For most Americans, work is not just a way to pay the bills, but a central part of their identities, their communities and friendships, and their self-respect. Solving the problem of how to create not just more jobs, but better-paying jobs, is essential for rebuilding public confidence in government, and for maintaining the commitment to economic openness that has been so important to America's prosperity and its success in creating a stable world order. It will require some significant measure of bipartisan cooperation to help bridge the deep social and political divides in the United States. President Trump, as a different sort of politician not wedded to the ideological battles that have riven Republicans and Democrats for so long, could lead that effort if he chooses to do so.

The Quick Fix Myths

The economic challenges that Americans face are so deep that the temptation for some kind of quick fix is almost irresistible for political leaders. But as the GOP's difficulties in passing new health care legislation show, it is one thing to promise great results and quite another to deliver on that promise. There is a danger now that President Trump and the Republican majority will pursue similarly short-sighted approaches on trade, taxes, or other economic issues.

The president's trade agenda remains the most worrisome. At the last meeting of the Group of Twenty (G20) finance ministers, a long-standing reference in the communiqué exhorting nations to "resist all forms of protectionism" was removed at the insistence of the United States. 12 The Trump administration has already harmed U.S. trade prospects by pulling out of the twelve-nation Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), a trade agreement that had been a decade in the making. It is demanding a renegotiation of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) with Canada and Mexico, and possibly the U.S.-South Korea free trade agreement as well. The president has also talked about more damaging actions, including imposing tariffs on broad categories of imports. Most big manufacturers now rely on global supply chains and import many of their components, such that raising tariffs or walking away from trade agreements would not only increase the prices of finished goods in the United States, but it would also make U.S. goods less competitive in export markets.¹³ That would cost manufacturing and white collar jobs in well-paying industries like aerospace and heavy equipment. The chief executive of Boeing, for example—which is the largest exporter in the United States—has warned that new tariffs would harm its exports. 14 Boeing employs 90 percent of its 150,000 workers in the United States, where 80 percent of its suppliers are located—exactly the sort of corporate loyalty that Trump claims to favor. Exports, and the high-paying jobs they support, will suffer even more if other countries retaliate against the United States with their own higher tariffs against American-made goods. Tariff increases would also raise prices on a wide variety of goods, and would disproportionately hurt low-income consumers. The president's tax cut plans as spelled out—while encouraging in terms of reducing corporate tax rates that discourage investment in the United States—would lead to huge increases in the already high debt burden of the federal government. And because they would come at a cyclical peak (unlike the Reagan tax cut of 1981, which was adopted during a deep recession), the tax cuts would likely boost inflation, compelling the Federal Reserve to raise interest rates faster and higher than would otherwise be the case.

The Democrats have their own quick fix myths. With most in the party having rejected NAFTA and other trade deals—including the TPP agreement negotiated by President Barack Obama—Democrats will hardly be in position to criticize any new trade protectionism practiced by the Trump administration, even if it backfires. One staple of progressive Democrats is the proposal to double the federal minimum wage, from \$7.25 to \$15 per hour. This increase would boost the wages of some lower-income workers, but such a large jump in the minimum wage nationwide would discourage hiring workers in lower-cost sectors, while encouraging an even faster adoption of automation that would eliminate many low-wage retail jobs. A more sensible approach is to gradually lift the national minimum wage to about \$12 per hour, as advocated by former Council of Economic Advisers Chairman

Alan Krueger, while states and cities that want to go higher continue to do so.¹⁵ The city and state variations will enable future researchers to determine how high minimum wages can go without causing significant unemployment.

Some progressives would go much further. The pioneers and champions of automation, many of them in Silicon Valley, believe that a robotics revolution will destroy many good-paying jobs and Washington should give up trying to reemploy people and instead give everyone a universal basic income (UBI). A UBI program would be extremely expensive, even at the modest \$10,000 per year widely proposed, depending on how many are given or accept the stipend. Some conservatives, such as American Enterprise Institute scholar Charles Murray, have more modestly proposed UBI as an alternative to current income-support programs including welfare and social security, which would make it budget neutral but potentially leave many recipients worse off than under the current programs.

The biggest objection to UBI is that it suffers from a fundamental theoretical flaw, namely the discredited fallacy that there is only so much work to go around and that automation will reduce the total demand for work. History and economic logic have proven this fallacy wrong time and again; as automation reduces the prices of some items or services, consumers spend their savings on other things. Even with the coming of driverless vehicles and the accelerated use of robots in factories and in the home, consumers will use their technology-driven savings to buy other things—for example, more health care and care for the elderly, more adult education and training, entertainment and leisure, and things and services no one can now predict—which will create all kinds of new jobs elsewhere in the economy. Twenty years ago, 3-D printing, the growing demand for cybersecurity experts, or the demand for privacy officers in many large companies, to name just a few of the developments requiring new kinds of skills, would have been impossible to foresee.

Furthermore, if Americans were looking for handouts of the sort promised by a universal basic income, they would not have supported Donald Trump nor handed a resounding victory to Republicans in the U.S. House and Senate. While Trump's election has opened new ideological cleavages in the GOP—over trade, government intervention in the market, taxes, and entitlements—there is likely no public appetite to support what amounts to huge new entitlement programs. Trump voters did not vote for handouts, nor are a lot of Democratic voters sympathetic to the idea. They would rather have the self-respect and security that comes from having a good job that pays a solid wage. Expanding access to those jobs should be the central goal of the Twenty-First Century New Deal.

A New Deal for the Twenty-First Century

The Twenty-First Century New Deal is aimed at accelerating the creation of new and better paying jobs, and ensuring that Americans have the skills they need to fill those jobs. Government should remove impediments to job creation by reforming corporate taxes to encourage greater investment, facilitating voluntary job mobility, and reforming occupational licensing. Employees should be encouraged and rewarded for taking the initiative to gain the education and skills they will need to take advantage of these opportunities. The government should create life-long "career loan accounts" that allow Americans to borrow for education and retraining, with repayment linked to future earnings, and should expand the availability of career counseling to help Americans make better choices about future work opportunities and the skills that will be needed. For those, especially older workers, who are forced to take a significant wage cut to return to the job market, generous wage insurance should be available to top up their earnings. Finally, there should be an expanded program of voluntary national service, both to build new skills for young people and to help overcome deepening social divisions. A combination of these policies could help tackle the "good jobs" problem and build an economy that would once again offer better opportunities for more Americans.

CREATING BETTER JOBS

In a healthy job market, rising demand for employees leads to falling unemployment, squeezing the supply of workers and requiring companies to bid up their wages to attract the workers they need. While there are some signs of stronger wage growth over the past two years, median household income in December 2016 was still slightly below the pre-recession level of December 2007. Much of the reason for this stagnation is simply anemic growth in the economy overall. The last time wages rose strongly across the board was in the latter half of the 1990s, when the economy grew at nearly 4 percent for four successive years. President Trump has promised to bring the economy back to the same annual growth of 4 percent, and doing so would likely address much of the good jobs problem. But there are virtually no economists who believe that target is now achievable, given the slowdowns in labor force and productivity growth.

What seems more amenable to effective government action are steps to increase corporate investment in new plants and equipment in the United States, which would enhance the value of additional workers (raising what economists call their marginal product) and hence their wages, while reducing the impediments to hiring. U.S. corporate tax laws were last rewritten in the mid-1980s. Following the Ronald Reagan tax reform of 1986, the United States had one of the lowest corporate tax rates in the world. Today, after many other countries have cut their taxes to attract investment, the nominal U.S. corporate rate of 35 percent—39 percent if the average state rate is included—is the highest among advanced economies. Most U.S. multinational companies pay far below the headline rate, because the U.S. tax code allows for huge savings for companies that earn and park their profits overseas. While much of this involves the shuffling of profits on paper, the current tax code also encourages companies to invest outside of the United States. Martin Sullivan, a tax analyst with the journal *Tax Notes*, says the current tax system creates "a significant tax incentive for U.S. corporations to move production and

jobs to low-tax countries."¹⁹ Corporate tax reform that lowers rates is already a high priority for the Trump administration and the Republican Congress, though the specifics will be contentious.

A better approach would be to replace much or all of the corporate tax with a value-added tax (VAT), which is a tax charged at each stage of the production of goods and services. The United States is the only country in the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) that does not use a VAT; the rates vary widely, from lows of just 5 percent in Canada and Japan to upward of 20 percent in some European countries. The VAT has several advantages over the corporate tax. First, it is easy to administer and collect. Second, under World Trade Organization (WTO) rules, the VAT is rebated to companies when they export their products, and charged on imports when they enter the United States. While trade competition is not as big a reason for American economic woes as President Trump apparently believes, the United States has been steadily losing global market share, from nearly 14 percent of global exports in 2000 to just over 9 percent last year. China's share rose from 3.5 percent in 2000 to nearly 14 percent, while Germany has held its ground at just over 7 percent. A VAT would help to increase exports and the number of good-paying jobs these companies create.

GOP tax writers in the U.S. House of Representatives are attempting to include a version of border adjustability in the coming corporate tax overhaul that, similar to a VAT, would benefit exports and penalize imports while raising more than \$1 trillion in federal tax revenue over the next decade to offset the cost of lower rates. ²⁰ Unlike the VAT, however, this particular scheme runs the risk of violating WTO rules prohibiting discrimination against imports (which a border adjustment tax that allows firms to deduct the cost of domestic labor for tax purposes but not foreign labor embodied in imports would do), and could be extremely disruptive to the economy to the extent that it leads to retaliation against U.S. exports and raises the costs for consumers and for manufacturers who rely on imported components. Nonetheless, it is a well-known rule of taxation that governments should tax behavior they want to discourage. The VAT is a tax on consumption, and the United States is already the world's most consumption-dependent economy. The United States needs higher levels of saving and investment, while China and other trade surplus countries need to consume more, while investing and exporting less. A straightforward VAT (not a different policy that attempts to mimic certain parts of a VAT's benefits) would help with this rebalancing.

But even if companies invest and expand more in the United States, it will not be easy to match up workers with available jobs. One of the striking findings of recent research is that the best path for employees to gain higher wages—by moving to another job, or at least threatening to do so—has broken down. Voluntary job mobility has fallen sharply since 2000, and not just among older workers, where it might be expected. Research suggests that job-hopping is a net positive not only for the individual worker but for the economy as a whole, as workers move from lower-productivity, lowerpaying firms to higher-productivity, higher-paying firms. Slow growth is part of the explanation—jobhopping increases sharply as unemployment falls—but there appear to be other factors at work as well. Byron Auguste, a former Obama economic advisor and cofounder of Opportunity@Work, argues that "credential creep" has frozen many employees to their current jobs.²¹ For example, some two-thirds of the new postings for administrative assistants now ask for college degrees, while only 20 percent of currently employed administrative assistants are college graduates. The result: many workers are stuck in place, unable to bargain themselves up to a better job. There is room here for innovation by the private sector: for example, companies using mini-tests that cover what is required on the job in place of simply scanning for college degrees. Doing so could save firms money, while giving opportunities to less-credentialed workers to get on the ladder of upward mobility.

The movement of workers from state to state, once a vaunted feature of the flexible U.S. labor market, is also falling. High-wage job growth is increasingly clustered in a smaller number of fast-growing cities, and the U.S. workforce has become less mobile. A big factor here appears to be rising housing costs in big cities, driven by local land-use restrictions, where the growth of well-paying jobs is the fast-est. In Palo Alto, for example, where it costs between \$3,000 and \$6,000 per month to rent a studio or one-bedroom apartment, wealthy residents have been fighting zoning initiatives that would expand construction of desperately needed new housing as job growth continues to soar. As Professor Daniel Shoag of Harvard Kennedy School has argued, "If people no longer have the ability to migrate in response to regional economic shocks, there will be more pressure on other adjustment mechanisms, like government interventions that target specific places or industries." 22

One obvious option is for the government to help people move to where the jobs are. The Trade Adjustment Assistance program, for example, which helps workers who lose their jobs to trade competition, includes financial support for relocation. But that program only covered 58,000 out of the nearly 8 million people who were unemployed in 2015. Aid for relocation should be universal, helping all displaced workers who need to relocate to find employment.

There are other barriers to labor mobility that should be tackled as well. Occupational licensing is much too restrictive, affecting roughly one-quarter of all jobs in 2016, up from 5 percent in 1970, according to the Council of Economic Advisers.²³ Many states do not recognize credentials earned in other states. While national certification has gained some ground among teachers, for example, most states require a new certification every time a teacher moves from another state. Such regulatory restrictions are a needless burden on people trying to make a better life for themselves.

A top priority of a twenty-first-century deal would be removing these and other impediments to creating good jobs and matching workers to those employment opportunities. One way of doing so is for the federal government to mandate a single passport for many occupations, which would enable workers licensed in one state to do business elsewhere. Alternatively, or in conjunction, states should adopt reciprocal licensing recognition systems for occupations, much as states did for bank holding companies that wanted to expand to other states before Congress authorized nationwide banking in 1994.

HELPING WORKERS FIND AND QUALIFY FOR GOOD JOBS

Even if demand can be increased for better-paying jobs, the biggest factor determining earnings remains the education and skill levels of employees themselves. Without greater opportunities for more Americans to advance their education and upgrade their skills, many will never qualify for good jobs, and will instead remain stuck in dead-end, low-wage jobs. Three supply-side components of the twenty-first-century deal would address this challenge.

Lifetime Career-Loan Accounts

Last year the Federal Reserve reported an astonishing statistic: almost half of Americans do not have the resources to cover a \$400 emergency expense, such as a car breakdown or a medical crisis.²⁴ Even for those who have a bit more, a majority of Americans—however much they may desire to train for better jobs—do not have the means to pay for new career educational programs, or to help cover the costs of daily living if they take some time off between jobs, voluntarily or involuntarily, to pursue new careers or to move to places that offer better job opportunities.

One solution would be lifetime career-training loan accounts for all citizens. Individuals could borrow throughout their lifetime, up to a certain limit, for courses at qualified providers of certificate programs such as community and for-profit colleges, certificate training institutions, or programming classes at a coding academy. To prevent borrowers from being ripped off, loans could be used only to attend institutions that regularly report, subject to audit, their job placement rates (not counting temporary work at the institutions themselves or elsewhere) to ensure they surpass a minimum threshold. Loans could cover any tuition and other related fees, as well as some temporary income support, up to an annual cap, and moving costs, subject to a lifetime cap.

Importantly, like many college loans today, repayments of career-training loans should be tied to a percentage of future income, with repayment capped. The cap should account for interest, calculated at the government's borrowing cost, and for some subsidy by those who successfully pay their full loan amounts to pay for those who cannot. For example, someone who borrows \$10,000 may not be required to repay more than \$20,000 over a twenty-year period, including interest. Those whose incomes go up substantially because of the retraining would repay a higher amount, helping to offset the losses on loans of borrowers whose lifetime incomes are too low to repay both the principal and interest. The wins and losses would likely not balance out, so the federal government would bear some cost for the program, especially in its early years, before loans begin to be repaid. But the same is true now for income-contingent loans taken out by college students and it would also be the case under President Trump's proposal during the election campaign to cap the loan payments for college students who have difficulties repaying their loans in full.²⁵

Moreover, the gross annual outlays for the loans (i.e., the cost of a loan to the lender, minus the repayments) would be balanced by offsetting savings of other types. These would include lower costs for treating drug addiction and various health problems that some displaced workers would suffer if they cannot find new work, savings in permanent disability payments for those who drop out of the labor force (which have soared in the last decade), and savings from reduced criminal activity by those who otherwise would become addicted to drugs or alcohol and could not fund their habits without engaging in crime. Matthew Slaughter, dean of Dartmouth's Tuck Business School, and former U.S. Trade Representative Robert Zoellick have argued that normal budget rules should be suspended for initiatives that put people back to work, because they will "increase overall economic output and generate new tax revenues that offset some of the costs." Loan repayments under a lifetime career-loan program could easily be handled through annual tax filings. Because of the income-contingent feature, there would be no education-related bankruptcies, and thus much less impairment of credit for individuals as there is today for conventional loans of various types.

Not all reasonably well-paying jobs will require a great deal of higher education. There are and will continue to be plenty of jobs paying good wages for people skilled at working with their hands: plumbers, electricians, mechanics, welders, and repair jobs of all types, to name just a few. Many more jobs are also available in the helping professions, particularly related to health care, which do not require medical or even nursing degrees—although more middle-aged men who now view these jobs as women's work will need to change their mindsets, just as earlier generations of workers have adapted to innovations and shifts in workplace demands.

Some Democrats may not be satisfied even with an income-contingent loan program, arguing that additional schooling should be free, at least for those below a certain income level. After all, they might contend, if Democrats can support free college for those from families earning less than \$125,000—as Hillary Clinton proposed during her presidential campaign—then why not make adult retraining free? Apart from the political advantages of a lending program that is more likely to draw bipartisan

support, it makes sense that individuals have some financial stake in the success of their retraining. When people have at least some of their own money on the line, they are likely to be more careful choosing which education and retraining programs to enroll in and to take that retraining more seriously than if it were free. A basic principle of the twenty-first-century deal is that individuals should be responsible for pursuing their own career advancement opportunities; government should help make such opportunities available, but it should not make them free.

Wage Insurance

Education and career training can take many years to have full effect. In the meantime, the federal government can play an important immediate role in helping displaced workers, especially older workers, move quickly to find and accept other jobs, even if they pay lower wages than the job they used to have. This can be done through wage insurance, which since 2002 has been available to a small slice of American workers: full-time employees over the age of fifty with pre-displacement incomes up to \$50,000 who can prove their jobs were eliminated by trade. In such cases, the federal government will pay half the income loss of a trade-displaced worker for two years from the date they lost their job.

In his 2016 State of the Union, Obama became the first president to endorse a universal version of wage insurance for those who lose their jobs for any reason, not just trade. The Congressional Budget Office scored the budget cost of this initiative at \$27 billion over ten years, or less than \$3 billion per year—a drop in the bucket compared to the size of the federal tax cuts and increased spending on infrastructure and defense now being discussed.²⁷ By comparison, since 1985, the share of the workingage population receiving Social Security disability insurance has nearly doubled, to more than 4 percent; those benefits cost taxpayers \$143 billion in 2015. Even a more generous wage insurance program that lasted three or four years would be far less expensive than that, and it could easily be administered through the federal tax system since the necessary information for calculating the insurance payments can be obtained from workers' W2 forms.

Wage insurance rewards responsibility and hard work because, unlike unemployment insurance, it only kicks in when a worker accepts a new job paying less than his or her previous one. Research has shown that the longer workers held their previous job, the larger the income loss they suffer, on average, in their new job—up to 25 percent for those with twenty or more years in their prior job. Moreover, because the best kind of job-specific training, given a worker's education and experience, is training at a new job, wage insurance should be more effective than simply requiring unemployed workers to sign up for government-run or funded retraining programs that have no clear job guarantee after the training is over.

Private insurers will not provide wage insurance for much the same reason they do not provide unemployment insurance—only those who believe they are most at risk of losing their jobs would sign up. Economists call this the problem of adverse selection and it also plagues health insurance. The only way to solve it (as some Republicans who are attempting to replace the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act are discovering) is by requiring everyone to be in the insurance pool, those at the highest and lowest risk, so that the resulting premiums are affordable. A guarantee of wage insurance for all displaced workers, regardless of the reason for displacement, would put everyone in the pool.

Career and Life Counseling

Universal career-training loans and wage insurance would help those who have the motivation to improve their station in life and have at least the basic skills, such as a high school education, or perhaps an associate or four-year college degree, and thus can plot their next steps in an inherently turbulent

labor market on their own. These programs would help several million people annually adjust to changes in the labor market, whatever their source.

But there are still millions more who dropped out of high school, do not have the skills to work at even minimum wages, and have generally lost all hope and thus lack the motivation to improve their lives. These are the individuals whom J. D. Vance describes in his highly praised *Hillbilly Elegy*. Vance's story about the white underclass is a variation of a similar story told in Charles Murray's *Losing Ground* and Robert Putnam's *Our Kids*. Measures that put more of these people on a path toward a stable life would generate substantial cost savings for governments, while reducing the number of crime victims. Another, more indirect, reason to tackle this problem is to reduce political support for bumper-sticker proposals, like trade protection or rigid immigration restrictions, which damage economy-wide growth. The government has tried several programs over the past decades to help address these challenges, with little to show for it. In Vance's book, the individuals he talks about tend to take little personal responsibility for their condition and instead blame the government for their hopelessness, while having no faith in government to do anything to help them.

One additional measure could help. In connection with his 2016 State of the Union address, President Obama suggested a program of "career navigators" to be deployed throughout the country to help people figure out which skills they could reasonably gain and how to get there. Obama's two top economic advisors, Jason Furman, chairman of the Council of Economic Advisers, and Jeffrey Zients, director of the National Economic Council, point to an evaluation of intensive counseling services in Nevada that substantially increased recipients' earnings and decreased the time they spent unemployed.³⁰

Counseling programs have merit, but should be run through grants to the states. State procurement laws are less onerous than those at the federal level. This is important because the most effective counseling is likely to be carried out by nonprofits, which the states can contract, and which are more likely to attract clients and do more for them than federal agencies, given the mistrust of government among the intended beneficiaries that Vance documents.

SERVICE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

There is one final element to the proposed Twenty-First Century New Deal: greatly expanded national service programs, either military or civilian, for young high school or college graduates. This idea, especially as a required program, has been debated for some time.³¹ But some variation of national service is particularly appropriate now, because it could help to bridge the deep social and political divisions in the United States, break the cycle of dysfunction that is far too prevalent among too many families, and expose young people from fortunate backgrounds to those less fortunate.

Civilian service programs and the specific jobs that qualify should be delegated to the states, which would avoid a cumbersome national bureaucracy while meeting state-specific needs, such as tutoring students from disadvantaged backgrounds, helping the elderly, or working on outdoor projects like building or maintaining parks and other public spaces. Civilian national service should be for one year, while those opting for military service would serve longer. All positions would be paid, but those accepted in the military should have higher pay than those opting for civilian service, and be afforded more generous post-service educational grants, employment counseling, and job placement. Ideally, participants in the civilian program should live and fulfill their service away from their homes so that

young people from different walks of life would get out of their increasingly homogenous silos and live and work together.

Civilian service programs should remain voluntary—as are current service initiatives like the Peace Corps and AmeriCorps—but should undertake greatly expanded efforts to advertise and recruit from high schools across the country. The approximate cost should be \$25,000 per participant, counting food, board, and a small stipend. The Peace Corps and AmeriCorps between them enroll just over eighty thousand young people annually, so there is enormous scope for expansion. General Stanley McChrystal, who has become a strong advocate for national service, suggests a target of one million new annual positions in civilian and military service, which at the \$25,000 cost estimate, would imply a total addition to the budget of approximately \$25 billion. Additionally, universities and employers could be encouraged, perhaps through adjustments to federal grants, to give preferences to those who have completed their service.³²

A good portion of the additional budget costs of an expanded civilian service program would be offset by long-term budget savings from lower crime, welfare spending, and alcohol and drug dependence from participants. In addition, the program would put many who are now growing up in poorer families on a path toward a better life than they otherwise would have, while generating important non-monetary benefits for participants from more stable, higher-income families.

Any net cost of the program would be a small investment in improving social networks and cohesion, in helping Americans who might otherwise not get the help, and in helping to instill a strong work ethic and sense of civic responsibility in young people from all backgrounds. This would be a better use of public funds than providing free tuition for public colleges, even on an income-adjusted basis, and would yield benefits at least as great as additional sums the nation may end up spending on physical infrastructure and national defense.

Which Party Will Embrace the Twenty-First-Century New Deal?

This Twenty-First Century New Deal should be embraced by both political parties. Reducing corporate taxes, removing impediments to job creation and labor mobility, and helping those who help themselves through new educational and training opportunities fit well with the beliefs and values of many Republicans. Meanwhile, enabling the government to provide a better helping hand—in resources for career training and job counseling, and topping up wages for those stuck in lower-paid work—should be attractive to Democrats.

For Republicans, it is a way to turn their newfound commitment to the well-being of the working class into actual measures that can help better their lives. Many voters fear that Trump's election promises to help these Americans will quickly be forgotten and the GOP will turn again to its long-standing agenda of cutting taxes on the wealthy and hoping the benefits trickle down. Indeed, by embracing a new deal for the twenty-first century, Trump could build long-run support for his party—which would outlive his personal celebrity—in much the same way that President Franklin D. Roosevelt did for Democrats through New Deal policies aimed at the forgotten man of the 1930s.

For Democrats, this approach is both a more realistic and more effective way to help working Americans than the set of policies the party pushed during the last election: the expensive promise of free college education, a nationwide fifteen dollar per hour minimum wage, opposition to more trade deals, and other government spending funded primarily by higher taxes on the wealthiest. Moreover, for Democrats, the challenge is to embrace a set of proposals that provide what Americans—especially the working-class Americans who feel left behind by technology, globalization, and the rapid pace of change—have made it clear they want: new opportunities for decent, well-paying jobs of the sort that were once well within reach.

Finally, an expanded youth service program should appeal to both Democrats and Republicans who want to find a way to bring the country together, not just now, but in a way that can build social cohesion on a permanent basis.

If the 2016 election had one lesson, it is that voters want an end to business as usual, and a government that works in their interests rather than the interests of the wealthy and the well connected. The party that can do the most to shed itself of old shibboleths in the name of new opportunities for more Americans will reap the benefits. Both parties should embrace this goal.

About the Authors

Edward Alden is the Bernard L. Schwartz senior fellow at the Council on Foreign Relations and the author of a recent CFR Book, *Failure to Adjust: How Americans Got Left Behind in the Global Economy*. He was the project director for CFR's Independent Task Force on U.S. Trade and Investment Policy, co-chaired by former White House Chief of Staff Andrew Card and former Senate Majority Leader Thomas Daschle. Alden directed the Independent Task Force on U.S. Immigration Policy, co-chaired by former Florida Governor Jeb Bush and former White House Chief of Staff Thomas "Mack" McLarty, and coauthored the CFR report *Managing Illegal Immigration to the United States: How Effective Is Enforcement?* Alden is also the author of *The Closing of the American Border: Terrorism, Immigration and Security Since* 9/11, which was a finalist for the J. Anthony Lukas prize. He has testified before Congress numerous times on border security and U.S. visa policy.

Robert E. Litan is an adjunct senior fellow at the Council on Foreign Relations. He is an economist and attorney with nearly four decades of experience in law, economic research, and policy, and as an executive in the private, not-for-profit, and government sectors. During the Bill Clinton administration he served as deputy assistant attorney general in the Antitrust Division of the Justice Department and later as associate director of the Office of Management and Budget. Through his extensive publications, speeches, and testimony, Litan has become a widely recognized national expert in regulation, antitrust, entrepreneurship, innovation, finance, and international trade, among other policy subjects. He is currently a partner with Korein Tillery, a law firm based in St. Louis and Chicago specializing in large case antitrust litigation, and is a senior consultant to Economists, Inc.

Endnotes

1. J. Bradford DeLong, "NAFTA and Other Trade Deals Have Not Gutted American Manufacturing-Period," Vox, January 24, 2017, http://www.vox.com/the-big-idea/2017/1/24/14363148/trade-deals-nafta-wto-china-job-loss-trump.

 $2. \ Hugh Son, "JP Morgan Does in Seconds What Took Lawyers 360,000 Hours," Bloomberg News, February 27, 2017, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-02-28/jpmorgan-marshals-an-army-of-developers-to-automate-high-finance, and Tim Adams, "And the Pulitzer goes to.... A computer,"$ *The Guardian*, June 28, 2015. https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2015/jun/28/computer-writing-journalism-artificial-intelligence.

3. Liz Alderman, "Danish Companies Seek to Hire, but Everyone's Already Working," *New York Times*, February 28, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/28/business/economy/denmark-jobs-full-employment.html.

4. Edward Alden and Robert Litan, "A Winning Trade Policy for the United States," Council on Foreign Relations Discussion Paper, September 2016. http://www.cfr.org/trade/winning-trade-policy-united-states/p38341?cid=otr-marketing_use-WinningTradePolicyPaper.

5. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics." See https://www.bls.gov/bls/wages.htm.

6. Chetty, Raj, et al, "The Fading American Dream: Trends in Absolute Income Mobility Since 1940," NBER Working Paper 22910 (December 2016), http://www.nber.org/papers/w22910.

7. Nicholas Eberstadt, "Our Miserable 21st Century," Commentary, February 15, 2017.

8. Anna Case and Sir Angus Deaton, "Mortality and Morbidity in the 21st Century," Brookings Papers on Economic Activity, Spring 2017.

9. Thuy Vo, Lam and Josh Zumbrun, "Just How Good (Or Bad) are all the Jobs Added to the Economy Since the Recession," *Wall Street Journal*, November 5, 2016, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2016/05/11/just-how-good-or-bad-are-all-the-jobs-added-to-the-economy-since-the-recession.

10. Economic Report of the President, January 2017. See https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ERP-2017/pdf/ERP-2017.pdf, p. 574

11. Robert J. Samuelson, "Our Stay Put Society," Washington Post, May 7, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/robert-samuelson-our-stay-put-society/2014/05/07/a956d8fa-d5f8-11e3-8a78-8fe50322a72c_story.html?utm_term=.3c282f7e656e.

12. Claire Jones and Sam Fleming, "G-20 drops vow to resist all forms of protectionism," Financial Times, March 18, 2017.

 $13. See, e.g., Joseph Parilla, "How U.S. States Rely on the NAFTA Supply Chain," Brookings Institution, March 30, 2017, \\https://www.brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2017/03/30/how-u-s-states-rely-on-the-nafta-supply-chain.$

14. Robert Reed, "Boeing CEO waits for Trump's trade play," *Chicago Tribune*, Dec. 6, 2016. http://www.chicagotribune.com/business/columnists/ct-boeing-china-trump-robert-reed-1206-biz-20161205-column.html.

 $15. \ Eric Morath, "Minimum Wages Set to Increase in 2017 in Many States," \textit{The Wall Street Journal}, December 30, 2016, \\ \text{http://www.wsj.com/articles/minimum-wages-set-to-increase-in-many-states-in-} \\ 2017-1483093806.$

16. Jathan Sadowski, "Why Silicon Valley is embracing Universal Basic Income," *The Guardian*, June 22, 2016. https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2016/jun/22/silicon-valley-universal-basic-income-y-combinator.

17. Charles Murray, *The Social Contract Revisited: Guaranteed Income as a Replacement for the Welfare State* (The Foundation for Law, Justice and Society), http://www.fljs.org/files/publications/Murray.pdf.

 $18. Sentier \, Research, "December \, 2016 \, median \, Household \, Income \, Declines," \, February \, 2, 2017, \\ http://econintersect.com/pages/releases/release.php?post=201702021257.$

19. Martin A. Sullivan, Corporate Tax Reform: Taxing Profits in the 21st Century, (New York, APress, 2011).

20. Martin Feldstein, "The House GOP's Good Tax Tradeoff," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 5, 2017, http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-house-gops-good-tax-trade-off-1483660843.

 $21. Heather Boushey, ``Equitable Growth in Conversation: An Interview with Byron Auguste, Washington Center for Equitable Growth, April 6, 2016. \\ http://equitablegrowth.org/research-analysis/equitable-growth-in-conversation-byron-auguste.$

 $22. \ Ashley \ Pettis, "Immobile \ Labor," \ Harvard \ Magazine, \ January-February \ 2013 \ http://harvard magazine.com/2013/01/immobile-labor.$

23. Jason Furman and Laura Giuliano, "New Data Show that Roughly One-Quarter of U.S. Workers Hold an Occupational License," White House blog, June 17, 2016. https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2016/06/17/new-data-show-roughly-one-quarter-us-workers-hold-occupational-license.

 $24. \, Federal \, Reserve, ``Report \, on \, the \, Economic \, Well-Being \, of \, U.S. \, Households \, in \, 2015, May \, 2016. \, www.federalreserve.gov/2015-report-economic-well-being-us-households-201605.pdf.$

25. David Lazarus, "Trump has a plan – a pretty good one – for tackling student debt," *Los Angeles Times*, January 27, 2017. http://www.latimes.com/business/lazarus/la-fi-lazarus-trump-student-debt-20170127-story.html.

- 26. Robert Zoellick and Matthew Slaughter, "A Bipartisan Work Plan: Helping America to Work," Council on Foreign Relations Policy Innovation Memorandum No. 52, January 2015. http://www.cfr.org/labor/bipartisan-work-plan-helping-america-work/p35888.
- 27. "CBO: Obama wage insurance carries \$27 billion price tag," Big Government News, May 2, 2016. http://www.biggovernment.news/2016-04-05-cbo-obama-wage-insurance-carries-27-billion-price-tag.html.
- $28. \ Jeffrey\ Zients\ and\ Jason\ Furman, "New\ Reforms\ to\ Strengthen\ Support\ for\ Unemployed\ Workers,"\ White\ House\ blog,\ January\ 16.\ 2016.\ https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2016/01/16/new-reforms-strengthen-support-unemployed-workers.$
- 29. J. D. Vance, Hillbilly Elegy: A Memoir of a Family and Culture in Crisis (Harper, 2016).
- 30. Jason Furman and Jeffrey Zeints, "New Reforms to Strengthen Support for Unemployed Workers," https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2016/01/16/new-reforms-strengthen-support-unemployed-workers.
- 31. E.J. Dionne, Kayla Meltzer Drogosz, and Robert E. Litan, eds., *United We Serve: National Service and the Future of Citizenship* (Brookings Institution Press, 2003.
- $32. Stanley McChrystal, "Lincoln's Call to Service—And Ours," \textit{Wall Street Journal}, May 29, 2013. \\ \texttt{https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887324809804578511220613299186}.$